
The Commodore's Cruise 2010

This year was an unmitigated disaster, even worse than 2009 for weather.

It started with bright hopes and a fleet of yachts, so much so that all skippers were advised to address me as
Admiral, with a suitable degree of respect.

Sassie Lassie was on the mooring off Cromarty so I had taken her down to the canal on the previous
Thursday, leaving her in Starport Marina, while most of the other boats had locked in on Friday afternoon.

On Saturday morning most of us had made it to the top of Muirton Staircase, through Tomnahurich Swing
Bridge and up the short lift of Dochgarroch Lock. The wind was a stiff F4 or 5, blowing directly up Loch
Ness, into our faces. A skippers meeting had decided to try and give it a go but once on the Loch, the short,
steep swell made it very uncomfortable for the smaller boats and most decided to turn back, leaving only
myself and Oliver, aboard Octopus, to push on. When George (Heart of Gold), Bill (Tunnag) and David
(Drumlin) got back to Dochgarroch, they were told by the lock-keeper that there was not enough space
above the lock so they would have to go down again.

Meanwhile, the conditions on Loch Ness got easier after Drumnadrochit and the two of us reached the
shelter at the bottom of Fort Augustus and tied up.

George and company left as early as possible the next morning, having been joined by Cliff, and made good
progress in better conditions. Oliver and I decided to go up the flight of locks as soon as possible and await
their arrival. The other boats duly arrived and were lucky to get locked up but in the pouring rain. By the
time they reached the top, it was too late to continue so we visited the local British Legion Club in the
evening for a small refreshment.

Progress after Fort Augustus is usually easier, and so it proved, with our fleet reaching Banavie without
incident. It was quite a sight to see five boats in line astern, steaming sedately along, among the wooded
banks of the canal. Later, Cliff, Bill and I, together with our crews, had a curry evening aboard Havana
Breeze, a very pleasant and convivial evening.

The weather forecast for the next three days was atrocious. I was rapidly running out of time as I had to be
back for my daughter's graduation by the following Wednesday and had hoped to leave Sassie Lassie in
Lochinver by Tuesday. This was clearly not possible now and so I took the decision  to turn back and most
of the others agreed. This was not an easy decision as I had promised Oliver sailing, in company on the
West Coast, in this his first cruise with the club, and I knew he was quite disappointed.

So back we went as far as Laggan Locks where we got held up by the Lord of the Glens going the other
way. It was not helped by one of the lock gates being inoperative and having to be opened with the aid of
ropes. The wind was howling a gale and the lock-keeper was not happy for us to go into the lock in such
conditions. In the evening we visited the floating pub and later, I took my guitar and songbooks aboard
Oliver's boat and a fine ceilidh went on until the early hours.

Next morning, we met John Munro our secretary going down the Loch in the opposite direction and
intended going out to sea next day , weather permitting. We bade him farewell and Bon Voyage.
With the wind still going strong, the skippers got together and planned how to get all the boats into the lock
safely, and this indeed  happened., We reached the top of Fort Augustus where  I made a real howler of an
attempt to come alongside and ended up damaging the pulpit of poor Sassie Lassie.

George in Heart of Gold, who had been rafted to Sassie Lassie temporarily, was now being held back with
one of the “Caley Crushers” who seemed to think it mandatory to use bow thrusters and took an age to get
alongside. George then cast off from me went ahead for a short distance then spectacularly came astern at 5
knots and moored without incident in the remaining space at the lock gates, he was greeted with some



applause and of course I as Commodore took credit for advising him of the best way to get into the last
space.

Nothing much happened during the trip back to Inverness where we tied up at the top of the staircase. The
next day we were out to sea and back to Cromarty.

Altogether, a very disappointing cruise, especially for Heart of Gold whose engine packed in on the last leg
at Chanonry, finishing the cruise under tow from Drumlin.
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